
DOWNERS GROVE PUBLIC LIBRARY 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING 

WEDNESDAY FEBRUARY 25, 2015, 7:30 P.M. 

LIBRARY MEETING ROOM 

 

MINUTES 

1. Call to order.  President Kathleen DiCola called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 

 

2. Roll call.  Members Present: Trustee Susan Eblen, Trustee Wendee Greene, Trustee 

David Humphreys, Trustee Daniel Loftus, Trustee Thomas Read, President Kathleen 

DiCola. 

Also present: Director Rick Ashton, Assistant Director for Support Services Sue O’Brien, 

Downers Grove citizen William Wrobel. 

3. Welcome to visitors.  President DiCola welcomed staff and visitors and thanked them 

for their presence. 

 

4. Approval of Minutes. 

a. Regular Monthly Meeting, January 28, 2015.  It was moved by Greene                   

and seconded by Loftus THAT the Minutes of the January 28 meeting be approved as 

submitted.  Roll call: Ayes: Eblen, Greene, Humphreys, Loftus, Read, DiCola.  Nays: 

None.  Abstentions: None. 

 

5. Approval of invoices and financial reports.  It was moved by Humphreys                           

and seconded by Read THAT operating invoices totaling $124,718.16, credit memos 

totaling $505.98 be approved, and January 2015 payrolls totaling $313,054.19 be 

recognized.  Roll call: Ayes: Eblen, Greene, Humphreys, Loftus, Read, DiCola.  Nays: 

none.  Abstentions: none. 

 

6. Public comment on agenda items.  President DiCola invited comment.  There was none. 

 

7. Public comment on other Library business.  President DiCola invited comment.   

 

William Wrobel addressed the Board on two matters.  He requested that the Board 

reconsider the Library practice that permits cell phone use on the second floor, attempting 

to restore a quiet environment, especially in the public computer area.  He requested that 

the Board direct Library staff to monitor conditions around the trash dumpsters located 

on Village of Downers Grove property northeast of the Library building, reporting 

problems to Village authorities or to him. 
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8. Unfinished Business. 

a. Policy on Exhibits and Displays.  Requested Action: Approval.   It was moved by 

Humphreys and seconded by Eblen THAT the proposed Policy be approved as 

presented.  Roll call: Ayes: Eblen, Greene, Humphreys, Loftus, Read, DiCola.  Nays: 

none.  Abstentions: none. 

 

b. Policy on Service Commitments.  Requested action: Approval.  After discussion, the 

Board requested that this document be named a Values Statement, rather than a 

Policy.  It was moved by Eblen and seconded by Humphreys THAT the proposed 

document be approved.  Roll call: Ayes: Eblen, Greene, Humphreys, Loftus, Read, 

DiCola.  Nays: none.  Abstentions: none. 

 

c. Minor Adjustments to 2015 Operating Budget.  Requested Action: Approval.  Ashton 

presented the proposed changes.  He noted that they would allow spending for books 

and other materials to increase by 5% (from $618,000 to $648,000) and spending for 

additional building improvements to increase by 43% (from $70,000 to $100,000), 

and that the total budget remained at $5,042,500.  It was moved by Loftus                      

and seconded by Greene THAT the proposed budgetary adjustments be approved.  

Roll Call: Ayes: Eblen, Greene, Humphreys, Loftus, Read, DiCola.  Nays: none.  

Abstentions: none. 

 

d. Library Building Renovation Project, Additional Work.  Requested Action: 

Discussion.  Ashton reported that estimates for removal and replacement of acoustical 

panels, totaling approximately $42,000, have been received, but no estimates for 

additional lighting work have yet been developed.  The Board discussed possible 

alternative bidding strategies, priorities, and the need for additional information, 

especially relating to the need for acoustical panels, before making any significant 

commitments. 

 

9. New Business. 

a. Operating Fund Balance Report for 2015.  Requested Action: Receive Report.  

Ashton presented the report, indicating a projected December 31, 2015 balance of 

$1,938,855.  This represents an increase of approximately $12,000 from December 

31, 2014. 

 

10. Report of the Director.  Ashton summarized his written report (attached) as follows: 

a. Food for Fines, March 14-22.  This program generated over 500 pounds of food for 

the West Suburban Community Pantry in 2013. 
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b. ReDiscover.  Suggested readings and program books have been distributed to the 

Board.  Registration for programs will begin March 2. 

 

c. Statements of Economic Interest.  Board members can expect to receive forms by e-

mail and/or postal mail in early March. 

 

d. Recent media coverage.  Attached. 

 

e. Other.  Ashton reported briefly on a complaint, filed by a Library patron accompanied 

by a service dog, with the Illinois Attorney General’s Disability Rights office.  

Ashton stated that the complaint stems from a conversation between him and the 

patron, which led to a misunderstanding for which he has made apology. 

 

11. Board Member comments and requests for information. 

 

Trustee Humphreys reported on an article on public libraries in the current issue of the 

Rotarian magazine. 

 

Trustee Read, responding to recent press reports about planning and design of major 

welcome signs by the Village of Downers Grove, raised the question of possible 

directional street signs for the Library. 

 

President DiCola praised the appearance and content of the one-page 2014 Annual Report 

included in the current issue of the Library’s newsletter.  Other Board members agreed. 

 

12. Adjournment.  President DiCola adjourned the meeting at 8:25 p.m.                     
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DOWNERS GROVE PUBLIC LIBRARY 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

FEBRUARY 25, 2015 

 

AGENDA ITEM 10 

REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR 

a. Food for Fines.  As in previous years, the Library will accept non-perishable food items 

in lieu of fine payments during the week of March 14-22.  Food collected will be donated 

to the West Suburban Community Pantry.  In 2013, this promotion resulted in the 

donation of over 500 pounds of food. 

 

b. ReDiscover.  The Big Read, a cooperative program involving about ten neighboring 

suburban libraries, has run its course.  In its place is ReDiscover, a coordinated 

programming effort, involving most of the same libraries.  It emphasizes a range of 

recommended reading, rather than a single book.  The 2015 spring theme is “Celebrating 

Home.”  Registration for program attendance begins March 2. 

 

c. Statements of Economic Interest.  The DuPage County Clerk has revised the procedures 

for this annual requirement.  Board members are likely to receive forms and instructions 

both by postal mail and by e-mail, soon after March 1. 

 

d. Recent media coverage.  The film festival on February 7 got excellent attention, with 

attendance of about 200 people.  The films are available on the Library’s YouTube site. 
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